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New Actively Engaged Provisions for 
Non-Family Joint Operations or Entities
Many Farm Service Agency programs require all program 
participants, either individuals or legal entities, to be “actively 
engaged in farming”. This means participants provide a significant 
contribution to the farming operation, whether it is capital, land, 
equipment, active personal labor and/or management. For entities, 
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each partner, stockholder or member with an ownership interest, 
must contribute active personal labor and/or management to the 
operation on a regular basis.

The 2014 Farm Bill established additional payment eligibility 
provisions relating to the farm management component of meeting 
“actively engaged in farming”. These new provisions apply to joint 
operations comprised of non-family members or partners, 
stockholders or persons with an ownership in the farming operation. 
Effective for 2016 and subsequent crop years, non-family joint 
operations are afforded to one member that may use a significant 
contribution of active personal management exclusively to meet the 
requirements to be determined “actively engaged in farming”. The 
person or member will be defined as the Farm Manager for the 
purposes of administering these new management provisions.  

In some instances, additional persons or members of a non-family 
member joint operation who meet the definition of Farm Manager 
may also be allowed to use such a contribution of active personal 
management to meet the eligibility requirements. However, under no 
circumstances may the number of Farm Managers in a non-family 
joint operation exceed a total of three in any given crop and program 
year. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency Expands Bridges to 
Opportunity Nationwide
The U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced the expansion 
of a unique service for farmers and ranchers. FSA’s Bridges to Opportunity program provides a one-
stop-shop that connects producers with resources, programs and educational services offered across 
the department, as well as from other USDA partner organizations. Bridges to Opportunity, which 
currently provides enhanced customer support to more than 150,000 customers in 20 states, will 
expand to serve customers across the country before the end of the month using fiscal year 2016 
funds. 

FSA’s presence in over 2,100 county offices, in nearly every rural county, puts the agency in a unique 
position to partner with non-governmental organizations to reach thousands of agricultural producers 
who can benefit from the programs and services.  Bridges to Opportunity allows FSA employees to 
search and obtain a list of all local, state, regional and national organizations that may be able assist 
local producers with their specific need. For example, FSA’s Houston County office in Texas partnered 
with many agricultural organizations to serve producers affected by severe drought.  When drought-
stricken agricultural producers came to the county office looking for assistance, FSA employees were 
able to provide traditional services, such as the Livestock Forage Program and the Emergency loan 
program administered by FSA, as well as connect local farmers with local, regional, and national 
organizations that provide drought assistance and education.

Bridges to Opportunity was developed by FSA to provide producers with a more comprehensive 
customer service experience by connecting them with other USDA agencies and nonfederal partners. 
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Through Bridges to Opportunity, FSA county office employees have the tools to connect farmers, 
ranchers and anyone interested in agriculture with customized expertise on topics ranging including 
organic production, beginning farmer resources, integrated pest management, disaster assistance, 
conservation practices, agricultural educational courses, loans, grants and other financial assistance 
that can start, grow or benefit farming and ranching operations.

For more information about Bridges to Opportunity, please contact your local FSA county office. 

New Improvement to Streamline Crop Reporting
Update Lets Farmers and Ranchers Report Common Acreage Information Once

Farmers and ranchers filing crop acreage reports with the Farm Service Agency (FSA) and 
participating insurance providers approved by the Risk Management Agency (RMA) now can provide 
the common information from their acreage reports at one office and the information will be 
electronically shared with the other location.  

This new process is part of the USDA Acreage Crop Reporting Streamlining Initiative (ACRSI). This 
interagency collaboration also includes participating private crop insurance agents and insurance 
companies, all working to streamline the information collected from farmers and ranchers who 
participate in USDA programs.

Once filing at one location, data that’s important to both FSA and RMA will be securely and 
electronically shared with the other location avoiding redundant and duplicative reporting, as well as 
saving farmers and ranchers time.

USDA has been working to streamline the crop reporting process for agricultural producers, who have 
expressed concerns with providing the same basic common information for multiple locations.  In 
2013, USDA consolidated the deadlines to 15 dates for submitting these reports, down from the 
previous 54 dates at RMA and 17 dates for FSA. USDA representatives believe farmers and ranchers 
will experience a notable improvement in the coming weeks as they approach the peak season for 
crop reporting later this summer. 

More than 93 percent of all annual reported acres to FSA and RMA now are eligible for the common 
data reporting, and USDA is exploring adding more crops. Producers must still visit both locations to 
validate and sign acreage reports, complete maps or provide program-specific information. The 
common data from the first-filed acreage report will now be available to pre-populate and accelerate 
completion of the second report. Plans are underway at USDA to continue building upon the 
framework with additional efficiencies at a future date.  

Farmers and ranchers are also reminded that they can now access their FSA farm information from 
the convenience of their home computer. Producers can see field boundaries, images of the farm, 
conservation status, operator and owner information and much more. 

The new customer self-service portal, known as FSAFarm+, gives farmers and ranchers online access 
to securely view, print or export their personal farm data. To enroll in the online service, producers are 
encouraged to contact their local FSA office for details. To find a local FSA office in your area, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov.
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USDA Announces Streamlined Guaranteed Loans and 
Additional Lender Category for Small-Scale Operators
Options Help More Beginning, Small and Urban Producers Gain Access to Credit

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced the availability of a streamlined version of 
USDA guaranteed loans, which are tailored for smaller scale farms and urban producers. The 
program, called EZ Guarantee Loans, uses a simplified application process to help beginning, small, 
underserved and family farmers and ranchers apply for loans of up to $100,000 from USDA-approved 
lenders to purchase farmland or finance agricultural operations. 

A new category of lenders will join traditional lenders, such as banks and credit unions, in offering 
USDA EZ Guarantee Loans. Microlenders, which include Community Development Financial 
Institutions and Rural Rehabilitation Corporations, will be able to offer their customers up to $50,000 of 
EZ Guaranteed Loans, helping to reach urban areas and underserved producers. Banks, credit unions 
and other traditional USDA-approved lenders, can offer customers up to $100,000 to help with 
agricultural operation costs.

EZ Guarantee Loans offer low interest rates and terms up to seven years for financing operating 
expenses and 40 years for financing the purchase of farm real estate. USDA-approved lenders can 
issue these loans with the Farm Service Agency (FSA) guaranteeing the loan up to 95 percent.

More information about the available types of FSA farm loans can be found at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans or by contacting your local FSA office. 

A Simple Start to Retirement Savings
Don’t have access to a retirement savings plan? Haven’t found an easy way to start saving? The U.S. 
Department of the Treasury’s myRA can help you get on the path to retirement saving. It costs nothing 
to open an account and there are no fees. Visit myRA.gov today to get started.

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users).

Questions? 
Contact Us

STAY CONNECTED:

SUBSCRIBER SERVICES: 
Manage Preferences  |  Delete Profile  |  Help
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